LINDENTIOOD COLLEGE



Founded 1827

PUBLISHED
IN THE INTERESTS OF
LINDENWOOD GIRLS—
YESTERDAY AND TODAY

MAY 1923

Vol. 92

No. 11



"THE MINUET" - MRS. ROEMER'S BIRTHDAY PARTY



"George and Martha"— Washington's Birthday Party

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

A monthly bulletin published by Lindenwood College Entered at the St. Charles, Mo., post office as second class matter

VOL. 92

MAY, 1923

No. 11

LINDENWOOD'S RADIO CONCERT

A NEW kind of program was given by the Lindenwood girls, when ten of them, accompanied by Mrs. Roemer, dean of students, and Miss Ariel Gross, instructor in piano, went to Jefferson City to broadcast a radio program for station W O S, Friday night, April 13.

While in Jefferson City they visited the high school and gave their program there. The state capitol and the state penitentiary were also visited and from all reports there were very few sights in, around, or about the city that the girls missed.

Those who made the trip were Martha Whaley, Gladys Sullivan, Esther Hund, Rachel Strong, Ruth Alexander, Ruth Murray, Laura Estelle Myer, Jean Rankin, Louise Clark, Velma Pierce.

The following were their selections:

The following were the	ir selections;
College Songs Sextette	College Yells
Vocal Solos— Musetta Waltz Jocelyn Lullaby Swallows Martha Whal	Godard Cowen
Piano Solos— Caprice Viennois	Kreisler Liszt
Reading— "My Unknown Friend" Some Facts About Lindeny Laura Estelle M	
Part Songs— Beyond the Setting Sun The Bitterness of Love Sextette	

Polonaise		Seybolt
** 101	Jean Rankin	
Vocal Solos-		**
Love Sends a	Little Gift of Ros	ses
	Esther Hund	
Piano Solos-		
Sonata	***************************************	Schumann
The Lark		Balakirew
	Velma Pierce	
Vocal Solos-		
Elegie		Massenet
		Tosti
	Waiting for the S	
THE THOUSE TO	Gladys Sullivan	Just 10 mm Doren

Members of Lindenwood Sextette: Gladys Sullivan, Esther Hund, Ruth Alexander, Ruth Murray, Martha Whaley, Rachel Strong.

Velma played one of her own compositions, "Jane," and has since received several requests for copies of it.

The following are a few of the interesting facts about Lindenwood that Laura Estelle Myer told in her speech.

It is quite possible many people listening tonight are not well acquainted with the early history of Lindenwood College. In 1827, just six years after Missouri was admitted to the Union, Lindenwood College for Young Women was founded by Major and Mrs. George C. Sibley. Major Sibley was a United States Army officer in the service of the government in the newly acquired territory of Louisiana.

If you remember your history, you will

know there were very few colleges for women at that time, and none west of the Mississippi. From the very beginning the fame of Lindenwood spread throughout the Southwest and the records show that during these pioneer days many young women came from distant states on horseback to attend.

The College is very proud of the presidents she has had throughout these hundred years. Many of them made noble sacrifices for the education of young women. The loyalty of these students is expressed in the activities of some twenty Lindenwood Clubs from New York to California. Many members of these clubs are probably listening tonight. I should like very much to bring them greetings from Lindenwood and to say that we hear much of your college activities and thank you for the heritage you have left us.

To continue our story of Lindenwood, the college had many struggles that developed real character, and during the last few years has begun to realize some of the early ambitions of its founders. In the last years of Dr. Avers' administration as President of the college some improvements were made. In 1914 Dr. John L. Roemer agreed to take the leadership of Lindenwood at the earnest solicitation of Col. James Gay Butler, our great benefactor, who promised to stay with Dr. Roemer if he would come out.

Under the leadership of Dr. and Mrs. Roemer the school has made really remarkable growth. Col. Butler gave the college something like three million dollars. During the last nine years the school has grown to a standard four-year college, that is fully recognized by state universities and colleges. We offer senior and junior college courses, with courses in the conservatory of music and schools of vocation.

We have four hundred and twenty girls enrolled, fourteen buildings on the grounds, and one hundred and fourteen acres of campus. The entire program at Lindenwood is given to the problems of young women. We know quite well it takes more than money and buildings, however pleasant they may be, to make a college, and we have this in our Lindenwood spirit.

So down where the mighty Mississippi meets our Missouri we have a really wonderful woman's college. We work hard and find time to play. It is a school for the development of useful women, and the democracy that exists is one of the outstanding features.

THE EASTER CANTATA

The Easter Cantata was given Sunday evening, March 25, at the usual Vesper hour by the choir, under the direction of Miss Paula Postel.

The program was as follows:

Voice-

"Bright Shines the Golden Sun"_ Salter Helen Sturtevant

Processional-

"Christ the Lord Is Risen Again" Choir

Reading-

A Romance of the Resurrection___Corelli Laura Estelle Myer

Cantata-

'The Risen King" Schnecker

Introduction-

"This Is The Day Which The Lord Hath Made"

Choir

THE STORY

Choir-"As It Began To Dawn" Solo-"He Whom Ye Seek Is Not Here" Carolyn Sheetz -

Choir-"The Lord Is Risen"

Solo-"They Have Taken Away My Lord" Katharine Biggs

Choir, and Solo by Gladys Sullivan "And When She Had Thus Said"

FINALE

Chorus-"Unto Him Who Loved Us" Recessional-Choir-"The Day of Resurrection"

PROFESSOR KROEGER'S RECITAL

Professor Ernest R. Kroeger, director of the Kroeger School of Music, St. Louis, gave a very delightful recital at the usual chapel hour Thursday morning, April 12. Before each number Professor Kroeger gave a short explanation of its origin and meaning. He played as his last number, "The March of the Indian Phantoms." This is one of his own compositions which he played on his last visit here, and which was such a favorite with the girls that he was requested to play it again.

His selections were:

1.	Sonata, Opus 31, No. 2 Beethoven
2.	(a) Air from AlcesteGluck-Saint-Saens
	(b) Passepied Bach
	(c) Song Without Words Mendelssohn
	(d) TraumeswiesenSchumann
	(e) Barcarolle, Opus 60Chopin
3.	(a) Arion, Opus 46, No. 1. Kroeger
	(b) Dawn Farwell
	(based upon two Indian melodies)
	(c) Valse Caprice Scott
	(d) Jeux d'EauxRavel

ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION BANQUET

A toast program which parodied a basketball game furnished a clever variation in the arrangement of after dinner speeches at the annual banquet of the Athletic Association held Saturday night, March 24, in the dining room of the home economics department. The president, Mary Clark, as referee, introduced the officials of the game, Mrs. Roemer, time keeper, and Dr. Roemer, score keeper. Toasts followed including the Tip Off, Over the Line, Unguarded Throw, Time Out, Out of Bounds, Dribble, and Field Goal, by members of the association.

Forty-three members of the association attended the four course dinner which was prepared and served by the home economics department, under the direction of Miss Mildred Dial. The color scheme of black and yellow was carried out in the table decorations and the clever place cards.

The Athletic Association was organized in 1920 with a membership of thirty. Since that time, eighty girls, who have won honors in athletic activities, have belonged to the Association.

THE SUMMER TERM

The campus will be as busy a place this summer as it has been this winter because of the newest feature of Lindenwood's progress—a summer school especially for the benefit of alumnae members who are teaching now, and for men and women who are teachers in the community and neighboring towns and counties. The eight week summer term will offer these an opportunity to do educational work in an approved school, the credits of which will be accepted by the state department.

The education department under Roy S. Daily is largely responsible for the summer term and the courses are planned from this department's point of view. Subjects in educational work such as class room management, high school problems, and rural school management will be emphasized. However, practically every department will be represented in the curriculum, the courses offered depending upon the demand. Public school music, voice, and instrumental music will be important features. The students will also have the advantage of hearing such things as the Municipal Opera company in the city.

A series of lectures by prominent educators will give the students outside in-

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

A Monthly Bulletin Published by Lindenwood College

> Editor RUTH KERN

Address All Communications to LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN ST. CHARLES, MISSOURI

spiration. The teachers will be members of the present college faculty.

The tennis courts, golf course, and swimming pool, as well as Roemer hall will be open to the use of the students who will live in St. Charles rather than in the college dormitories. The gym will be the gathering place for social affairs just as it is in the winter.

Announcements of the summer term have been sent out and responses are coming back from former girls who are teaching this year. The school promises to be a very worth-while addition to Lindenwood in coming years as a great help to its alumnae, since a large per cent of these are teachers. There are only two members of last year's graduating class who are not in the teaching profession.

THE EASTER CONCERT

The prize song for 1922-23, of which Ruth Alexander and Margaret Taggart are joint composers, was sung as a part of the Easter concert given by the Choral Club and the Orchestra, Monday evening, March 26.

Director John Thomas is the director of the Choral club, and Martha Porter is the accompanist. Miss Agnes Gray is director of the Orchestra and Helen Harrison is the accompanist.

The program was made up of the following selections:

PART I

Talathan

Nature and Love Ischaike	W5KY.
For two soprani and contralto soli and c	horus
Soprani—Esther Hund and Esther Saun Contratto—Gladys Sullivan	ders
Piano—	
Fantaisie — Impromptu	hopin
Helen Harrison	
Aria—	
Depuis le Jour (Louise)Charp Lucille Jordan	entier
PART II	
A Song of the Four Seasons Ma	
Lindenwood Prize Margaret Tag	gart
Song, 1922-23 Ruth Alexand	ler
Choral Club	
Lassie O'Mine	Walt
	rancis

Miniature Suite Coates (a) Children's Dance

(b) Intermezzo

March-The Ambassador Zamecnik Orchestra

CELLO AND PIANO RECITAL

Lois Luckhardt, cellist, and Marguerite Hersch, pianist, assisted by Jean Rankin, violinist, Oda Wentworth, clarinetist, and Mary Pricilla Calder, pianist, gave their graduating recital Thursday morning, April 19.

Lois will receive a diploma in cello and Marguerite, a certificate in piano at the close of school.

Lois is a pupil of Miss Agnes Grey and Marguerite is a pupil of Director John Thomas.

Their program was made up of the following numbers:

Sonata Op. 43 No. 2. Romberg Allegro Molto Lois Luckhardt

Sonata in C Major, Op. 2 No. 3......Beethoven Allegro con Brio

Marguerite Hersch The Swan Saint-Saens Serenade Espagnole Glazounow The Rosary Nevin Lois Luckhardt

November .Tschaikowsky Sarabande Debussy Prelude Sinding Marguerite Hersch

Quartette - "Extase" Ganne Ensemble

GRADUATING RECITAL

Gladys Sullivan gave the first of the graduation recitals of the year Friday evening, April 6, in Roemer auditorium. Gladys will receive her B. M. degree in May. She has been a member of Alpha Mu Mu for the last two years. She was accompanied by Miss Elizabeth Farmer, her teacher.

Her selections were:

O Mio Fernando (La Favorita Within What Gloomy Depths (Saint
Scene and Aria (Il Trovatore	
(Violin obligato by Jean The Lotus Flower	Rankin)
Who is Sylvia?	Schubert Brahms
Maid of Ganges Good Bye	Tosti
What's In The Air Today? The Little Green Leaves A Memory	Spross
Rain	

ORGAN RECITAL

Marian Titus who will receive a B. M. in pipe organ in May, gave her graduating recital Friday evening, April 13, in Sibley chapel. She is a pupil of Miss Paula Postel, and a member of Alpha Mu Mu, the honorary musical society.

The following numbers made up the program:

Fantaisie and Fugue in A Minor	Bach
Sonata in A Minor	
Tempo Moderato	
Intermezzo Fuga Cromatica	
Will O' The Wisp.	Nevin
Caprice	Matthews
Fanfare in D	Faulkes

VOICE RECITAL

Esther Saunders, soprano, assisted by Velma Pierce, accompanist, Leighton Sharp, violinist, and Lois Luckhardt, cellist gave her graduating recital in Roemer auditorium Friday evening, April 20. Esther will receive her B. M. degree in May. She is a pupil of Miss Oldfield's, and a member of Alpha Mu

The selection "Loduska" written by Velma Pierce and dedicated to Esther received much applause.

The program was as follows: Care Selve (Atalanta) Handel Non so piu cosa son (Nozze di Figaro) Ah, fors e lui (La Traviata). Verdi Spirit Flower _Campbell-Tipton The Wren (violin obligato)_ Red, Red Rose_____ Benedict Pirate Dreams . Huerter Spring Singing MacFayden Le Nil (violin obligato) Leroux Loduska (violin and cello obligato)...Pierce (Dedicated to Esther Saunders) Doris (violin and cello obligato)

PIANO RECITAL

Louise Clark, pianist, gave her graduating recital in Roemer auditorium Friday evening, April 27. Louise will receive her B. M. degree in May, having received a diploma in piano last year. She is John Thomas' pupil. For the last two years she has been a member of Alpha Mu Mu, the honorary musical society.

She played the following numbers: Prelude and fugue G Minor. Intermezzo C Sharp Minor. Brahms Kreisler Liszt Concerto in G Minor .Mendelssohn I Molto Allegro without pause II Andante III Presto

PIANO RECITAL

Virginia Bauer, pianist, assisted by Helen Sturtevant, soprano, gave her graduating recital in Roemer auditorium, Thursday morning, May 3.

Virginia will receive a Diploma in piano in May. She is a pupil of Miss Ariel Gross and has been a member of Alpha Mu Mu for the last year.

Her program was: Aria, Faust Gounod O Lovely Night Barthe Helen Sturtevant

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

Capulatti

Taccata and Fugue, D minor	_Bach-Taussig
Virginia Bauer	
Recitative and Aria—	Mozart
(Le Nozze di Figaro)	Bemberg
Nymphes et Sylvains	D'Hardelot
Helen Sturtevant	
La Fille aux cheveux de Lin	Debussy
Minstrels	Debussy
L'Isle Joyeuse	Debussy
Nocturne G major	Chopin
Polka	Rachmaninoff
Virginia Bauer	

VOICE RECITAL

Frances Becker, soprano, accompanied by Velma Pierce, gave her graduating recital Friday evening, May 4, in Roemer auditorium. Frances, who is a pupil of Miss Frances Oldfield, will receive her B. M. degree in May.

Her program was as follows:

Violette

VIOLETTE	Callalli
O mio Bobbino (Gianna Schice	hi)Puccini
Widmung	Schumann
Du bist die Ruh	Schubert
Ein Traum	Grieg
Je dis que rien M'eponvante (Ca	rmen) Bizet
Un doux lien	
Vous dansez Marquise	Lemaire
Les Yeux	Rabey
(Violin obligato by Jean)	Rankin)
Shadow Song (Dinorah)	
Pierrot	Gaynor
Winter Song	Ronald
Spring Song	Henschel

EXPRESSION RECITAL

Helen Studer and Leah Thompson gave their graduating recital in Roemer auditorium Thursday morning, May 10. This was the first graduating expression recital that we have had this year and it was greatly enjoyed.

Both of the girls will get a certificate in oratory at the end of the year. Miss Ruth White is their teacher.

The following were their numbers:

With the Photographer Leacock
Leah Thompson
The Lily and the Blue-bell Cerelli
The Miracle Robinson

Comfort Service
The Faithless Leah Thompson

The Third Ingredient O. Henry
Helen Studer
" M E O W"
One-act Comedy by Cannon
Daisy Dalrymple (A Butterfly)
Leah Thompson
Jessica Reeves (A Novelist) Helen Studer

CAMPUS NOTES

The Y. W. C. A. announces as the officers for the year 1923-24 Ruth Martin, president; Laura Estelle Myer, vice-president; Gladys Campbell, secretary; Elinor Grubb, treasurer.

Miss Spahr is in receipt of the following letter from Miss Carol Hubbard of the Missouri debating team: My dear Miss Spahr:

Our delay in writting you does not, most emphatically, mean any lack of appreciation for the delightful time that we Missourians spent at Lindenwood. It is only that we had to catch up the tag ends of work, and get started again. I'm sure that you'll forgive us.

All of you were so very considerate in every way—particularly you and President Roemer. The luncheon after the debate was an inspiration, for I fear that none of us did justice to the dinner.

We did enjoy it all, and perhaps our defeat merely sharpened our appreciation of the niceness of everything else.

We hope to be able to return your hospitality at some time.

Sincerely yours, Carol L. Hubbard.

Adeline Van Winkle is back in school again after being home for several weeks on account of illness.

Mr. and Mrs. W. H. Titus, Excelsion Springs, Mo. visited college for Marian's recital. Helen Jones, '22, Shelbina, Mo., paid a short visit to friends at the college.

The Euthenics Club has presented \$100.00 to the Student Loan Fund. This represents their contribution for the years 1921-22 and 1922-23. By this donation they hope to establish a precedent for an annual gift of \$50.00.

Miss Florence Jackson, Boston, non-resident lecturer on vocations, will be with us again for a week beginning May 7. Miss Jackson has spent a week at the college for a number of years. The girls have learned to know and love her for her helpfulness and enthusiasm.

Dwight J. Bradley, pastor of the Congregational Church, Webster Groves, Mo., gave a talk at faculty meeting April 17, on "Current European Literature."

Sixteen members of the Athletic Association are the proud wearers of the Association's new pin. The pin is awarded for 350 points in athletic activities. Julia Horner, '22, made the design for the pin.

Eva Mae Weiner, '22, who is now attending school in Swathmore, Pa., was the guest of Keo Richards over the weekend.

The officers of the International Relations Club for the year 1923-24 are: Elinor Montgomery, president; Mildred Aylor, vice-president; Virginia Heinrich, secretary-treasurer.

Dr. Roemer spent the week-end of April 7, in Moberly, Mo., where he performed the wedding ceremony of Miss Fredricka Priesmeyer, a former Lindenwood girl. Alpha Sigma Tau announces as their officers for the coming year, Catherine Yount, president; Laura Estelle Myer, vice-president; Mary Priscilla Calder, secretary-treasurer.

The newswriting class edited the St. Charles Banner News April 28. This is the second year that the girls have done this. The class this year is made up of six members, who under the direction of Miss Jeannette Collins, instructor of journalism, wrote all the copy, arranged it, wrote head lines, and read all proof. The money made by the sale of the papers will go to buy books for the library.

MARRIAGES

Elizabeth Hennessy, Phoenix, Ariz., to Dr. Vincent L. Jones, April 11.

Nelle Margaret Williamson, '18-'19, Beatrice, Nebraska, to Harold E. Roland, April 14. At home in La Porte, Indiana.

Elizabeth Mae Rowley, '16-'18, Wichita Falls, Texas, to Leroy H. Addington, March 26. At home at Tenth and Lamar Avenue, Wichita Falls, Texas.

Helen McCune, '17-'18, Louisiana, Mo., to Russel M. Dudley, March 31. At home in Kansas City, Mo.

Helen Dante, '18-'19, Dumas, Arkansas, to Jacob L. Kahn, April 11.

Esther Echelmeier, '18-'19, St. Charles, Mo., to Walter E. Thoelke, April 18. At home in St. Clair, Mo.

Fredricka Priesmeyer, '16-'20, Moberly, Mo., to Jack Cook, April 7.

ALUMNAE NOTES

"I want to thank you for your splendid Lindenwood publication, which I just received, and assure you again of the pride and joy I have in Lindenwood," writes Marie L. Bruere, '89, New York City. "I wish that I had more leisure to give to her cause here, and could really accomplish something definite through our club, but it is an almost super-human task. We have certainly enjoyed having Miss Templin with us this winter. Give my regards to all my friends at Lindenwood."

Mrs. J. N. King (Mahl Williams) writes: "It has been many years since I attended Lindenwood, but the Bulletin I receive each month always has much in it that interests me. Thank you for sending it and for the 1923 calendar."

"I appreciate the beautiful little calendar and the Bulletin which I receive regularly. Lindenwood always has my best wishes," writes Gertrude E. Squires, Hollywood, California.

"I'm just delighted with our new club," (St. Joseph) writes Mrs. Paul H. Virden (Ruth Stevenson), '17-'18. "Both the old and new girls were so disappointed that Dr. and Mrs. Roemer could not be with us. Miss Linnemann said, 'Dr. Roemer likes clubs that do thingsthen he visits them.' I am hoping that we will prove to be a club in that class so that some day they will visit us. I enjoy the Bulletin so much and think that it is wonderful the way that Lindenwood keeps in touch with all her girls. You surely have a nice group of girls this year and they were just lovely to us at the luncheon."

DEATHS

Lela Mae McClinton, a former Lindenwood student, died at her home in Springdale, Arkansas, April 10.

Her former Lindenwood friends extend their sympathy to her family.

The Reverend John H. Miller died at his home in Kansas City, April 19. Dr. Miller was the father of Mrs. Edward B. Grey, (Martha Miller), '05, and one of Lindenwood's friends and benefactors.

CLUB NOTES

Another Lindenwood College Club

Former Lindenwood girls of Belleville, Illinois, were delightfully entertained on Saturday, April 14, at the home of Miss Anita Leopold, '15-'16. Miss Alice A. Linnemann, college secretary of the Alumnae Association and Clubs of Lindenwood, was also a guest. During the afternoon another Lindenwood College Club was added to the College Club roster.

The following officers were elected: president, Mrs. A. H. Bassler (Alvina Leopold); vice-president, Mrs. Arthur Jones (Georgiana Rogers); corresponding secretary and treasurer, Mrs. Russel Stanley (Lilian McClusky); recording secretary, Anita Leopold; auditor, Meta Gass; chairman of membership committee, Mrs. Fred Fleischbein (Leone Bechtold); chairman of constitution committee, Mrs. Arthur Jones (Georgiana Rogers).

We welcome you, Belleville girls, into the club ranks and are looking forward to real Belleville enthusiasm from you.

JOPLIN

The Joplin Lindenwood College Club held its fifth meeting April 14, at Christman's Cafeteria at a one o'clock luncheon. Ten members and two guests were present. Mrs. A. O. Nichols and her neice, Miss Minnie Lasar, a former Lindenwood girl, who is visiting her from Clarksville, Arkansas, were the guests.

A business meeting followed the luncheon. The committee for the Mary Easton Sibley Scholarship Fund was appointed. They are: Frances Dunwoody, chairman, Ruth Barr Balsley, Marjorie Wiley.

The next meeting will be the last Monday in Jung, when we hope to entertain the Lindenwood girls now in school.

Dorothy Dolan.

CHICAGO

Mrs. Funkhouser and Mrs. Joice entertained the Lindenwood Club April 13, at the home of the latter in Evanston. Fourteen members and four guests were present. The hostesses served a delicious plate luncheon after which the business meeting was held.

Our president, Mrs. St. Clair, gave an interesting report of the annual meeting of the Second District of the Chicago Federation of Woman's Clubs. For two years Mrs. W. Seymour has been the president of that organization and during this period our delegates have brought worthwhile messages from the different departments.

Mrs. Malcolmson, our treasurer, and one of our most loyal members, is leaving soon with her family for England to be away a year or more. We shall certainly miss her.

Mrs. Funkhouser read a letter from Mrs. Schroeder who is in Luxor, England. Mrs. Dinkmyer brought word of the success of Lindenwood's debating team. That made us proud and happy. Several of the girls were to "listen in" to the Lindenwood concert, which was to be broadcasted that evening.

We have one new member, Mrs. Mary Williams Taliaferro, Grand Rapids, Michigan, and have received letters from several Lindenwood girls who want to meet with us.

The May meeting will be at the home of Mrs. Seymour. Augusta K. Jenkins, Corresponding Secretary.

ST. LOUIS

About one hundred guests assembled Tuesday, April 17, at the Gatesworth Hotel—the occasion being the annual guest day tea of the St. Louis Lindenwood Club. A delightful program was given by the faculty of the college, consisting of a reading by Miss Ruth White, three piano selections by Miss Lucile Hatch, a violin and piano duet by Miss Agnes Grey and Miss Ariel Gross. This was followed by a group of college songs by the Lindenwood sextette: Misses Gladys Sullivan, Esther Hund, Martha Whaley, Ruth Murray, Ruth Alexander, and Rachel Strong.

An address was given by Dr. Roemer, in which he spoke of the splendid cooperation of the board of trustees, the faculty, the alumnae clubs, and the student body. He told of the progress being made by the clubs in raising \$100,000.00 for The Mary Easton Sibley Scholarship Fund. His announcement that an unknown doner will duplicate any amount up to \$1,000.00 which the St. Louis Lindenwood Club will raise by January 1, 1924, was greeted with hearty applause.

Officers of the club who were in the receiving line were: Miss Agnes Adams, Mrs. William Stewart, Mrs. Lorraine Berners, Miss Mable Nix, Mrs. J. White, Mrs. Arthur Krueger, and Miss Lillian Zacher.

Mrs. William K. Roth and Mrs. Lulu D. Hynson presided at the tea table. Those who served were: Mrs. Leonard

Scott, Mrs. J. G. Vogt, Mrs. Harry Montgomery, Mrs. O. K. Sanders, Miss Audrey St. Jean, Miss Margaret Ogle, and Miss Janet Stine.

Mrs. Arthur Krueger, (Marguerite Urban), Corresponding Secretary.

ST. JOSEPH

Former and present students of Lindenwood college, St. Charles, Mo., were guests of the college at a luncheon at 1 o'clock Monday in the blue room of the Hotel Robidoux. Miss Alice A. Linnemann of the college faculty was the presiding hostess. After the luncheon informal talks were made by the guests. Mrs. T. F. Van Natta, who attended the school in 1876, made the first talk, telling about the college at that time and of the "stunts" the girls enjoyed then. For the girls at the college today Miss Josephine Erwin of Fairfax, Mo., spoke.

After the informal talks the meeting was turned into a business session. Lindenwood College club of St. Joseph was organized and these officers elected: Mrs. Mary Elizabeth Bruce Thomas of Mound City, president; Mrs. T. F. Van Natta, first vice president; Miss Annie Laurie Cox of Cameron, second vice president; Miss Esther Hund, St. Joseph, recording secretary; Mrs. Vern P. Myer, St. Joseph, corresponding secretary; Mrs. Hazelle Moran Schroers, St. Joseph, treasurer; Miss Josephine Erwin, auditor. Mrs. Thomas appointed these committees: Membership, Miss Esther Saunders, chairman; Miss Kathryn Kennedy, Mrs. Leo Von Baker, and Mrs. John L. Bealmer, all of St. Joseph, members; constitution and by-laws, Mrs. Frances Weller Bayer, St. Joseph, chairman; Miss Kathryn Koch, Miss Harriet Ridge and Miss Mildred Carpenter, all of St. Joseph, members.

The membership will include all former and present Lindenwood college students in northwest Missouri, the membership committee to get in touch with each person on the eligible roll to invite membership in the club. Dues will be \$1 a year and the purpose will be to foster a spirit of goodfellowship among alumnae and former students and to promote the interests of Lindenwood college. The meeting adjourned to meet the last Thursday afternoon in June with Miss Mildred Carpenter as hostess at a tea at her home, 1617 South Twentieth street.

The luncheon table was made attractive with jonquils and baskets of ferns, and the colors of the college, yellow and white. The place cards bore the seal of the college, which was the seal of Mary Easton Sibley, who, in 1827, founded the college. Covers were laid for Mrs. Vern P. Meyer, Miss Lillian Hund, Mrs. W. C. Kennedy, Mrs. C. O. Carpenter, Mrs. H. L. Saunders, Mrs. T. F. Van Natta, Mrs. Ransom N. Ridge, Mrs. John F. Bealmer, Mrs. J. H. Weller, Mrs. Hazelle Moran Schroers, Miss Kathryn E. Koch, Miss Kathryn Kennedy, Miss Mildred Carpenter, Miss Virginia Hund, Miss Harriet Ridge, Miss Esther Hund, Mrs. B. J. Woodson and Mrs. Frances Weller Bayer, all of St. Joseph; Miss Lee Webb, Bethany; Mrs. C. B. Calvert, Trimble; Mrs. George C. Young, Mrs. M. E. B. Thomas, Mrs. Lena B. Gordon and Miss Marguerite Young, all of Mound City; Mrs. W. R. Erwin and Miss Josephine Erwin of Fairfax; Miss Merle C. Sly of Rock Port; Miss Edythe B. Barger of Albany; Mrs. W. C. Margrave and Miss Julia Margrave of Hiawatha, Kas.; Miss Cecelia Miller of Platte City; Miss Evelyn Brownlee of Savannah; Mrs. Ruth Stevenson Virden of New Hampton and Miss Linnemann of St. Charles, Mo. From the St. Joseph Gazette.